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Minutes of the Meeting of the Parish Council held on 10th November 2015 in the Village Hall Club Room
Present:  Cllrs Rivers (Chairman), J Smith, Mrs S Mash, N Thom, P Venning, G Parkin, D Green, Community Warden Jo Voss, PCSO Gary Carr, Borough Councillor M Burgess, 9 members of the public and Mrs Y Osborne (Clerk) 
The Chairman opened the meeting by expressing the Council's sorrow at hearing of the death of Alan Wood who had been a Councillor in the past and a minutes silence was held.
3221.
Apologies & reasons for absence: None
3222.
(i) Declaration by Members of any Interest, Pecuniary or Other than Pecuniary, in accordance with the Council's Code of Conduct and its Guide to the Declaration Councillors' Interests and related matters; Cllr Rivers declared an interest in agenda item 9, minute no.  3229


(ii) To approve or reject any application put to the meeting by the Chairman in respect of Members seeking a dispensation under the Localism Act 2011, s.33;  None 
At this point the meeting was adjourned for the Public Session
3223.  To confirm Minutes of the Meeting held on 13th October 2015: Confirmed and signed as a correct record after some words deleted.
3224.   Matters Arising: Clerk reported that notice of the alleged number of sheds and barns that have been converted for living accommodation and are fully occupied at Moons Green Farm has been passed to the ABC Planning Compliance Team.
3225.   Planning Application: (previously circulated to Cllrs)


15/01329/AS  Tother End, 31 The Street – Erection of enclosed porch


15/01330/AS  Tother End, 31 The Street – Removal & relocation of staircase, relocation of principle entrance to side elevation with enclosed porch, reinstatement of rear door, removal & creation of internal walls to ground & first floor – Listed Building Consent.  Councillors considered both these applications and agreed to fully support them.


15/01330/AS  33 The Street – Application for the replacement of 4 no. windows on the east elevation, 1 no window on the west elevations & 2 no. windows on the south elevation – Listed Building Consent.  Councillors agreed to fully support this application.

3226.
To discuss and agree how to take forward the Wittersham Community Led Plan: This meeting Neighbourhood Care.  The Chairman stated that the report on this on the VOICES website was excellent especially paragraph one.  The following points were discussed in full.


1)    He explained that he is chairing the Community Health Provision meeting and that there is a willingness by the CCG and Ivycourt Surgery to provide more care in the community so suggested that this is revisited in six months time when more news should be available.  With regard to dementia the Chairman reported that he had attended a Dementia Training event and was now a Dementia Friendly person.  He suggested that we contact the Dementia Friendly society to arrange a training in the village hall inviting the Alzheimers society too.  Agreed.  He added that the information gained from the meeting he and ex Cllr Homewood had attended in the Church with the VOICES committee and a group from Rotherfield could be useful too.


2)  The Chairmen went on to say that he had been talking with ABC's Chief Executive with regard to starting a Wealden Wheels type project in this area and that ABC would support us if we decided to make a move on this but it would need to be in the very near future.  There is money to purchase a van and to train a self help group to drive it.  It would be a 16 seater including capability for wheelchair access.  A small charge would be made to use it which would cover running costs.  Insurance comes with the scheme. All agreed that the Chairman could take this further.

3)  Isolation has been highlighted as one of the key issues.  It was pointed out that the village school invites parishioners to join the children once a week for a school dinner.  This has been running for a while and has proved popular.  Another item for discussion later on on the agenda
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is the starting up of a Wittersham Lunch Club in January.  More of the school dinners could be made at this.  It was agreed to come back to this in March 2016.


4)  Further Adult Fitness equipment is also on this meeting's agenda and ABC has acknowledged the need of public tennis courts on the Section 106 Agreement it has put forward with regard to the proposed housing development on Stocks Road.  Once again it was agreed to look at this again in March.

5)  Pet care Scheme.  This would need a volunteer.  Agreed to tackle the volunteer issue first.

6)  Community Awareness.  The Chairman stated that this was another good report with a lot of potential.


To finalise it was agreed that the Chairman would produce a table for the next meeting to pick out the things we have suggested and the ones we can take forward.  This can be brought to every meeting.
3227.
To consider the KCC Consultation on Street Lighting as agreed at the last meeting:  The Clerk reported that she had received two comments from the request for comments in the last issue of the Outlook on Oxney both of which requested that lights be kept on.  The Chairman updated the meeting on this.  There are two contractors shortlisted for the KCC lighting contract.  Housing areas will be completed first with main roads following.  ABC will be invited to have their lights changed too.  To be noted that there are more ABC owned street lights in the village than KCC ones.  After a full discussion it was agreed that the Consultation be completed to say that we prefer Part-night-lighting – the current level of service and yes to dimming the lights overnight eg midnight to 5am.
3228.
To consider the impasse on extending the Cemetery:  Clerk reported that a map has now been purchased at a cost of £19 plus VAT and passed to the Land Agent, Willy Everett, for the plan of the proposed extension to be completed. Cllrs agreed to reimburse the Clerk for the cost of the map.  It was also agreed that a request be made to the Land Agent for completion of this plan by 15th December with a copy to the land owner.
At this point the Chairman left the meeting and Cllr Smith, the Vice-Chairman took the chair.
3229.
To consider a request for a donation towards additional Community First Responders in this area:  The Chairman had previously circulated information on the cost of equipment etc for a First Responder and that requests had been made to other authorities.  After a full discussion Cllr Venning proposed £150, seconded by Cllr Thom.  All agreed.  Cllr Mrs Mash suggested an article be placed in the Outlook on Oxney.
The Chairman returned to the meeting.
3230.
To consider and agree the rewording of Mr. John Mallet's bequest:  Cllrs agreed to the rewording and that a letter be written to Mr Mallet asking that, while he is out of the country, further information be requested from his solicitor.  It was also suggested that a further meeting be held with members of the Sports Club in December.
3231.
To consider and agree the purchase of a shorter URL for the Wittersham VOICES website:  The Chairman explained that this is usually approximately £35 per year.  Cllrs agreed that they were happy for the Chairman to liaise with the Chairman of Wittersham VOICES, Roger Parker to agree the URL.
3232.
To consider purchasing further adult fitness equipment for Coronation Field:  Agreed.  Clerk will obtain copies of the latest brochure from Fresh Air Fitness (the supplied of the previous equipment) and will ask those that use it for their preferences.  
3233.
To consider further communications within the village: to pay for the installation and first three months of WiFi internet for the village hall.  After a full discussion it was agreed to look into using the provider who uses the Church Tower as no phone line is required and the cost would be less than BT charges.  If the router is on the hall supply then it would be turned on and 
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off when the hall is being used.  It was agreed that the Parish Council would pay for the first year which was likely to be in the region of £240.  
3234.
Voluntary Support Warden update:  The Chairman updated the meeting.  A meeting due to be held on 12th November will agree posters etc. and the papers and press will be informed.  The Community Wardens will give their support.  As we hope to be running this pilot scheme we will


not have the initial charge of £350 to run it but there may be travelling costs.
3235.
Correspondence:


By email:

a)  NALC – Fly a Flag for the commonwealth – 14th March 2016.  Agreed to do this and to purchase the flag in due course.


b)  KCC 2016/17 Budget Consultation -  It was agreed to accept option 1 – to accept the small proposed increase without the need for a referendum eg 1.99%


c)  Kathy Head – request for a donation towards start up money for the lunch/social club to be held on the third Monday of each month starting in January 2016.  As previously discussed this is exactly what the village needs.  After a full discussion it was agreed to give £150 and ask that it be stated that the lunch club has been sponsored by the Parish Council.


d)  KALC – Community Awards Scheme 2016:  Agreed to be part of this and to ask for nominations in the next issue of the Outlook on Oxney.


For noting:

e)  ABC – Necked street light columns – Clerk explained that she had received an email form ABC stating the number and site of the necked lights columns.  She had replied stating that these were in an area where vulnerable people lived and asked when the columns would be replaced.  No date can be given at this stage but it has been noted that replacements should be treated as a priority.


Previously Circulated:


f) Clerks & Councils Direct     g)  KALC – Annual Report 2014/15     h)  LCR – Autumn 2015


Previously Forwarded by email:

i)  Weekly Email News Digest     j)  KALC Parish News October'15     k)  ABC – Major Development updates     l)  PCSO – October Rural Report.

3236.  Working Party Reports:


a) Finance: 


i)   Monthly Transaction Statement including Caretaker Transaction Statement.  Agreed. 


ii)  Caretaker's Scheme Half Yearly Report. Noted.

b)  Planning:


     Decisions received from ABC:  None   

c)  Highways  - Clerk reported that Tony Bullock had met with a Highways Engineer re the flooding on the bend beyond Peening Quarter.  It had been found that the drains are working but are not able to cope with extreme rainfall. She had received a telephone call from another Highways Engineer after reporting the blocked drain on Underhill.  He had been out and marked it for clearing.  To note that the cat's eyes have been reinstated on Underhill

d)  Footpaths – Clerk reported that the flooding at the gate on AT82 has been added to KCC's list of inspections. Once assessed KCC will see what can be done about the situation, however in the meantime this gate can not be walked without wearing wellies!

e)  Open Spaces – Cllr Green reported that fireworks, cans and crisp packets had been removed from Coronation Field after Firework Night.  Clerk reported that the Parish Council will have to apply to the Ninevah Trust for funding for restoring Poplar Farm Pond and is waiting for the application form.  A grant may still be possible form Biffa but this will have to be applied for nearer the time.  


f)   Cemetery & Churchyard – Clerk reported that she had met with Peter Dunnett from Teamwork Tenterden and is now waiting for a quote to repair the damaged part of the Church perimeter wall to the east of the Church.  Railings will need to be fitted to complete the boundary.  A couple of trees may have to be removed as they are growing within the damaged wall.  Clerk will apply to ABC for permission.

3237. 
Reports for noting from Representatives on outside bodies:  None

3238.
Date of next Planning Meeting:  to be advise
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3239.
Date of the next Meeting of the Parish Council:  8th December 2015 at 7.30pm in the Village Hall Club Room preceded by wine and nibbles
3240.
Items for Information:

a)  A reminder that the next showing for the Wittersham Film Society is on 3rd December.  There are now 41 members.  The Kids Club charges will be £2 per child with adults at half price.

 
b)  Cllr Venning reported that he had recently completed a Rural Sounding Board survey and a Kent Police survey.  He had also been re-elected as an Action with Communities in Rural Kent Trustee.


c)  Cllr Vennning reminded Cllrs that 21st April 2016 will be the Queen's 90th birthday so perhaps  it could be marked in the village in some way.


d)  The Clerk informed the meeting that she had sent a condolences card to Ruby Wood on Alan's passing and a card to the Caretaker for a 'special' birthday.


e)  The Clerk had received an email via KALC for an information update for the Kent Fire & Rescue Service.  They would like access to community premises in the event of an emergency.  The Village Hall was suggested. Clerk to receive media alerts and to take further the Fire Hydrant Initiative which had been agreed about 2 years ago.


f)  Cllr Smith updated the meeting on the Village Shop Shed problem.


The meeting closed at 22.05 hrs.

